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Abstract
Background: Leadership is recognized as an essential skill for nursing and crucial for the
ongoing development and advancement of the nursing profession. Significant evidence
supports the value of clinical leadership in nursing, in particular its positive impact on
recruitment and retention and most importantly on the quality of consumer outcomes.
Leadership is generally viewed

from

a nursing management perspective which is

problematic for defining and understanding clinical leadership. Providing direct care is
central to clinical leadership and is a clear distinction from formal nursing management
positions. Research examining clinical leadership is minimal and limited to focusing on
definition, examining the benefits, and identifying attributes. How clinical leadership skills
are developed has received considerably less attention, particularly in mental health
settings. Understanding how these skills are developed is important in considering what the
profession can do to prepare future generations of nurses for clinical leadership roles.

Aims: The aims of the study were to investigate the characteristics of clinical leaders

working in mental health nursing and to enhance understanding of how these skills and
attributes are developed.

Methods: A grounded theory methodology was chosen to guide this research due to the
paucity of relevant literature. The study was conducted in two phases. Phase one involved
interviewing nurses working in a mental health setting to elicit their experiences of, and
views about clinical leadership. Participants were asked to identify nurses they regarded as
clinical leaders. The peer identified clinical leaders became the participants of phase two.
Interviews focused on journeys and experiences of these nurses, specifically on their
perceptions of how they developed the knowledge and skills of clinical leadership.
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Data were analysed using the constant comparative method consistent with grounded
theory. Data analysis occurred at three stages including open coding, axial coding and
selective coding.

Findings: Characteristics for clinical leadership identified in phase one included: effective
communication; calm and confident in a crisis and facilitating professional development of
others. In phase two a process of Intentional Modelling emerged as the substantive theory
for clinical leadership development in mental health nursing. Intentional Modelling was
identified as a process underpinned by reflective practice and high quality clinical skills.
Importantly the process equips nurses with the skills to develop and refine their own clinical
leadership capabilities.

Discussion and conclusion: Clinical leadership in mental health nursing is essential as its
influence impacts well beyond the clinical area. The impact on nursing retention and
recruitment is particularly important for mental health nursing as attracting new graduates
into this specialist area of nursing continues to be challenging. The substantive theory of

Intentional Modelling explains the process of clinical leadership development in mental
health nursing that utilizes reflective practice and reflection in action. The Intentional

Modelling process may provide a structure to encourage the development of clinical
leadership skills in nursing students and graduate nurses and provide a framework that
makes reflective practice more clinically relevant and meaningful.
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Chapter One Introduction

lIlt is something to be able to paint a particular picture, or to carve a statue,
and so to make a few objects beautiful; but it is far more glorious to carve
and paint the very atmosphere and medium through which we look, which
morally we can do. To affect the quality of the day, that is the highest of
arts.

II

(Bode, 1982)
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In the beginning
Looking back I can now see that from the beginning of my career in mental health nursing, I
have had an interest in leadership and although I wasn't aware of it at the time, I was
particularly interested in clinical leadership. While the above quote refers to the

is"

century philosopher Henry Thoreau's reflecting on a spiritual awakening (Bode, 1982L I see
connections to both clinical leadership and mental health nursing in their ability to influence
the quality of care for consumers.

The decision to undertake a research higher degree is not taken lightly. As I come towards
the end of this journey the veracity of this statement is as true to me today as when I
started this process. I have been helped enormously by my curiosity, passion and interest to
better understand clinical leadership in mental health nursing.

I commenced my mental health nurse training in the United Kingdom in the late 1980s and
completed what is now referred to as the 'apprenticeship model' of nurse training. The
program involved approximately twelve week clinical placement blocks followed by two
week classroom based blocks. Under this model student nurses were employees of the
health service and were counted as nursing assistants on the shifts they worked. These
clinical placement blocks allowed me to become a member of teams I worked with and
observe firsthand what nurses did in practice. On reflection, I realize even at this early stage
of my career I was noticing how nurses practiced and thinking about what I wanted to be
like as a registered nurse. As a student I was always particularly impressed by nurses who
were good clinicians and made a difference to consumer outcomes. As well as being
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respected by their peers they always seemed full of practice wisdom and not easily thrown
by unexpected events or situations. A seed had been planted.

Many years later I was working as a Nurse Unit Manager on an acute admission ward. Each
year in the lead up to International Nurses Day our service would hold an awards night
where a Nurse of the Year award was bestowed. All nurses working in the service were
encouraged to make nominations and in 2008 I found myself on the Committee to review
nominations and identify the award winner. One nomination from a newly qualified nurse
was for Clare - one line in her nomination stood out for me: "Clare is a great leader on the
ward and I want to be like her when I work as a nurse". What is it about Clare I wondered?
What does she do that makes others want to emulate her and how did she develop the
attributes others so obviously admired? The seed planted so long ago was finally starting to
sprout and would eventually grow into this research higher degree.

Background
Globally, mental health nursing continues to struggle to attract new graduates into this field
of specialist practice (Happell, Gaskin, Byrne, & Welch, 2015; Stevens, Browne, & Graham,
2013). In conjunction with the ageing mental health nursing workforce, the difficulty in
attracting new graduates is leading to a shortage of qualified and experienced nurses
(Happell, McAllister, & Gaskin, 2015; Seed, Torkelson, & Alnatour, 2010; Stevens et al.,
2013). Studies examining this issue have generally focused on factors deterring graduates
from entering the profession, such as stigma and fear surrounding mental illness (Happell &
Gaskin, 2012; Seed et al., 2010). Understanding the challenges is helpful, however this
evidence has had no noticeable impact on recruitment and retention over time and the
issue continues to be highlighted as a serious concern for mental health nursing (Happell &
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Gaskin} 2012; Happel], Gaskin} et al., 2015; Seed et al., 2010; Stevens et al., 2013).
Understanding this broader issue could be enhanced by identifying how factors such as
clinical leadership promote an interest in mental health nursing. Increasing awareness of
how the characteristics associated with clinical leadership impact on recruitment and
importantly} considering how to utilize this knowledge to attract new graduates into the
profession may provide an alternative approach to attracting graduates into mental health
nursing.

Clinical leadership has been found to contribute to improved outcomes for consumers and
assist with retention and recruitment of nurses (Feather} Ebright} & Bakas, 2014; Reyes}
Bekerneier, & Issei} 2013). Improving retention and positively impacting the continuity of
care to consumers can also have a direct impact on the financial wellbeing of healthcare
providers} with the cost of replacing a nurse in Australia estimated at AUD$48}000 (Duffield}
Roche} Homer} Buchan} & Dimitrelis, 2014) and up to USD$88}OOO in the United States of
America (Graham & Mazurek Melnvke, 2014). Given the potential impact of clinical
leadership} it is important to understand what leadership attributes and characteristics
nurses find effective and what processes assist in the development of these leadership skills.
Understanding this process can help inform approaches to leadership development for
mental health nursing.

The role of leadership in nursing
Leadership receives considerable attention in the literature. While the topic is addressed
extensively a close examination reveals the focus is mainly on leadership in nursing from
one of two perspectives; the challenges of leadership versus management; or the types of
leadership thought most effective in healthcare (Chavez & Yoder} 2015; Maboko, 2011;
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Stanley, 2014}. Despite growing consensus regarding the importance of clinical leadership,
there is a dearth of literature on the role and process of developing clinical leaders.
Descriptions of clinical leadership and its positive impact on clinical practice are emerging in
peer reviewed literature (Anonson et al., 2014; Fealy et al., 2011; Stanley, 2014; Wilkes,
Cross, Jackson, & Daly, 201S), however research is limited compared to other approaches to
leadership and management in nursing, particularly in mental health nursing (Holm &
Severinsson, 2010).

Leadership and management are terms often used interchangeably, with recent research on
leadership in nursing focusing on a management perspective (Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Martin
& Waring, 2016; Stanley, 2014; Townsend, Wilkinson, Bamber, & Allan, 2012). The
continued emphasis on leadership within a management domain contributes to the sense,
particularly for nurses providing direct clinical care, that leadership is in fact management.
Nurses who provide direct care may therefore not see themselves as leaders because of the
association between leadership and management (Fealy et al., 2011; Martin & Waring,
2016; Townsend et al., 2012). Studies where a broader view of nursing leadership has been
taken, suggest many clinical leaders do not have a nursing management role (Fealy et al.,
2011; Jooste & Le Roux, 2014).

Research has found nurses recruited into what are defined as formal leadership roles, are in
practice middle management positions, have less influence on clinical issues and are often
not seen as clinical leaders by their peers (Kristiansen, Westeren, Obstfelder, &
Lotherington, 2016). Studies examining leadership in nursing tend to engage with nurses in
existing management roles or those who have been identified by their healthcare
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organization as an emerging nurse manager (Paterson/ Henderson/ & Trlvella, 2010). As
clinical leaders are defined by their clinical practice as opposed to those in a nursing
management role/ identifying clinical leaders can be challenging (Downey/ Parslow/ & Smart/
2011; Larsson & Sahlstern, 2016). These difficulties may be a contributing factor to the lack
of research on how the skills associated with clinical leadership are developed.

Research purpose and aims
The aim of this research was to contribute to the evidence base on clinical leadership in
mental health nursing. The study aimed to identify the attributes and characteristics of
clinical leadership from the perspective of nurses working in mental health and to develop a
substantive theory explaining the process of clinical leadership development in mental
health.

Thesis overview
This is a thesis by publication/ consisting of four peer reviewed publications examining both
the attributes and characteristics of clinical leaders in mental health nursing and a process
describing clinical leadership development.

The opening chapter provides context to the study both personal and professional. Chapter
two is a limited literature review outlining the different types of nursing leadership and
defines the terminology used in the study. Chapter two also examines why leadership is
important for nursing; areas of nursing leadership; characteristics of leaderships and
leadership development. Chapter three presents the methodology underpinning the
research/ including the recruitment of participants/ study setting/ and procedure and data
analysis. The findings discussed in chapter four consist of four peer reviewed publications
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addressing the characteristics of clinical leadership in mental health nursing and the
substantive theory that emerged from the study. Chapter five considers the findings of the
research in relation to broader issues and emphasizes the contribution to knowledge. This
chapter also includes recommendations for practice and potential benefits for mental
health nursing. The limitations of the research are also acknowledged.

8

Chapter 2 Literature Review
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An initial review of the literature is usually completed at an early stage of research to justify
the importance of exploring the topic and ensure the planned research project is original
and significant (Creswell, 2007). Early Grounded Theorists argued that, to minimise the
potential of researcher bias, a thorough review should only be conducted after data
collection and analysis is completed (Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Lewis, 2015). Other
approaches to grounded theory, however, acknowledge the benefits for researchers in
having some familiarity with the literature (Birks & Mills, 2011; Charmaz, 2014; Corbin &
Strauss, 2008). In keeping with Corbin & Strauss's approach to grounded theory an initial
limited literature review was undertaken that focused on identifying and reviewing what
research already existed: existing gaps in knowledge and stimulating theoretical sensitivity
(Corbin & Strauss, 2008). A detailed explanation of the grounded theory methodology
utilized is presented in chapter three.

A literature review was undertaken using online databases MEDLlNE, CINAHL and PsyclNFO.
Search terms included: clinical leaders, *nurs*, mental health, attributes, education,
development and skills. A review of reference lists of relevant articles was undertaken as an
additional search strategy. The initial review identified minimal literature in mental health
nursing and other areas of nursing. Literature referenced that is specific to mental health
nursing is acknowledged with all other literature referenced applying to nursing more
broadly. The literature focused on four main areas including defining clinical leadership in
nursing, the characteristics of clinical leadership, why clinical leadership is important for
nursing and the development of clinical leadership skills.
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Why clinical leadership is important for nursing
Clinical leadership has been shown to positively impact on consumer outcomes through its
focus on the delivery of high quality care (Mannix, Wilkes, & Daly, 2013, 2015c; Martin &
Waring, 2016; Stanley, 2014). Retaining this focus has contributed to the view that clinical
leadership is important in influencing consumer safety and quality health outcomes (Brown,
Dewing, & Crookes, 2016; Gaston Grindel, 2016). The level of informal influence clinical
leaders have is considerable, with research suggesting they contribute to improved
outcomes for consumers and quality of care (Fealy et al., 2011; Mannix, Wilkes, & Daly,
2015b; Powell, Mabry, & Mixer, 2015). This influence is related to their standing among
peers who view them as clinically credible with sound clinical judgment and problem solving
skills (Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Mannix et al., 2015b). Clinical leaders establish positive
working relationships with others and are expert communicators (Bender, Williams, Su, &
Hites, 2016; Downey et al., 2011).

The characteristics nurses identify as important for clinical leadership include problem
solving skills, clinical credibility and the ability to work with other nurses (Ennis, Happell, &
Reid-Searl, 2016; O'Brien, Buxton, & Gillies, 2008; Stanley, 2014). These attributes also
enable clinical leaders to influence the levels of job satisfaction of their peers and impact on
the recruitment and the retention of nurses (Feather et al., 2014; Maboko, 2011; Mannix et
al., 2013). Furthermore, nurses with these attributes can influence the career choices of not
only new graduates (Stanley, 2014; Wareing, Taylor, Wilson, & Sharples, 2017) but also
undergraduate nursing students undertaking clinical placements. When undergraduate
students on mental health placements are exposed to positive role models, who contribute
to positive learning experiences, they are more likely to find mental health nursing an
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interesting and attractive option (Cleary, Horsfall, & Happell, 2012; Ennis et al., 2016;
Happell & Gaskin, 2012). This is particularly important due to the difficulties in attracting
graduates into mental health (Ennis et al., 2016; Happell, 2014; Happell & McAllister, 2014).

Defining clinical leadership in nursing
Leadership has proven difficult to define and understand due to frequent confusion
between nursing management and clinical leadership (Scully, 2015; Stanley, 2006, 2014).
Studies often confuse leadership and management resulting in terms such as 'nursing
leadership' and 'nursing management' being used interchangeably (Kristiansen et al., 2016;
Mannix et al., 2013; Stanley, 2008). Many approaches to formal leadership preparation are
significantly influenced by nursing management literature (Shariff, 2015; Townsend et al.,
2012). As a result, the area of clinical leadership has been relatively under-researched
(Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Mannix et al., 2013; Mannix, Wilkes, & Daly, 2015a; Stanley, 2008).

Clinical leaders have been defined as expert clinicians, involved in providing direct care and
influencing others to improve the care they provide (Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Cook, 2001;
Mannix et al., 2013). They are identified as such by their peers rather than holding a formal
role such as a nurse unit manager. Clinical leaders are identifiable by what they do in clinical
practice and are seen as approachable, clinically credible, positive role models and
supportive to other nurses (Curtis, de Vries, & Sheerin, 2011; Demeh & Rosengren, 2015;
Ennis et al., 2016; Stanley, 2014) .

Characteristics of clinical leaders
The characteristics and attributes of clinical leaders have been identified in a number of
studies and peer reviewed papers and include well developed interpersonal skills, positive
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role modelling and clinical credibility (Anonson et al., 2014; Feather et al., 2014; Martin &
Waring, 2016; Stanley, 2014). Clinical leaders influence practice and inspire and facilitate
others to develop professionally (Anonson et al., 2014; Ennis, Happel], & Reid-Searl, 2015;
Shariff, 2015; Wilkes et al., 2015). They achieve this by building trust and establishing
relationships with colleagues (Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Kanerva, Kivinen, & Lammintakanen,
2015; Mannix et al., 2013; Stanley, 2014). Communication skills are essential as working
relationships are developed through communication that is self-aware and mindful of the
feelings and emotions of others (Byrom & Downe, 2010; Trybou, Malfait, Gemme" & Clays,
2015). In addition they can positively influence outcomes for consumers and nurses through
the establishment and preservation of positive working relationships (Gaston Grinde" 2016;
Mannix et al., 2015a; Stanley, 2014). Well-developed communication skills have been
identified as synonymous with clinical leadership for nurses working in mental health
settings (Ennis, Happell, & Reid-Searl, 2013, 2014).

Role modelling has been well established as a technique for nurses to build capacity in
terms of clinical skills and professional behaviours with new graduates and students
(Felstead, 2013; Giske, 2012). Being viewed as a role model is consistently identified in the
peer reviewed literature as an attribute of clinical leadership (Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Sayers,
Lopez, Howard, Escott, & Cleary, 2015; Stanley, 2014). The opportunity to observe clinical
skills practiced in real time is a valuable learning experience (Felstead, 2013; Nouri, Ebadi,
Alhani, & Rejeh, 2014). In clinical leadership, role modelling goes beyond this traditional
concept and is not limited to or focused on particular clinical scenario or tasks (Brown &
Trevino, 2014). Positive role modelling is an integral component of clinical leadership and
one of the peer identified attributes observable in clinical practice (Ennis et al., 2016;
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Mannix et al., 2015a; Stanley, 2014). As the roles are often informal the status of clinical
leader is achieved through recognition by peers and not through a designated formal role
(Downey et al., 2011). Care delivery, interpersonal relationships and supporting nurses to
deliver quality care are identified as areas where clinical leaders are viewed by their peers as
role models (Ennis et al., 2014, 2016; Gaston Grindel, 2016). Research continues to reinforce
the importance of role modelling in clinical practice (Felstead & Springett, 2016). The
attributes nurses value in leaders in the workforce include being motivational, receptive,
approachable, honest and supportive (Anonson et al., 2014; Dierckx De Casterle, Willemse,
Verschueren, & Milisen, 2008; Feather et al., 2014; Martin & Waring, 2016).

Clinical competency regularly emerges as an essential attribute of clinical leaders in health
care settings (Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Ennis et al., 2014; Mannix et al., 2013; Stanley, 2014).
Research has identified the significant impact of clinical leadership on consumer care
through vision and knowledge (Dierckx De Casterle et al., 2008; Lavelle et al., 2016; Stanley,
2014). A strong relationship has been observed between clinical knowledge and legitimacy
as a leader (Lavelle et al., 2016; Shariff, 2015). The sense of confidence peers have in the
clinical leader's competence and expertise is important in enabling them to influence the
planning and delivery of nursing care (Mannix et al., 2013). In a mental health setting this is
particularly obvious in a crisis situation or when dealing with consumers who are acutely
unwell (Ennis et al., 2014; Mannix et al., 2013). As evidence continues to emerge confirming
the characteristics required for clinical leadership (Lavelle et al., 2016; Stanley, 2014) there
is a dearth of published

research activity examining how nurses develop these

characteristics.
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Development of clinical leadership
Clinical competence has tended to be the main focus in preparing healthcare professionals
for leadership roles with less attention devoted to the development of clinical leadership
skills (Curtis et al., 2011). A lack of formal preparation for clinical leadership is regularly
identified as an issue for the future (Brown, Dewing, et al., 2016; Stanley, 2014). The lack of
formal leadership development programs has been recognized at a time when leadership at
all levels of nursing is more important than ever (Demeh & Rosengren, 2015). While support
for the impact of clinical leadership is increasing it requires a stronger research base (Brown,
Crookes, & Dewing, 2016; Stanley, 2014). Evidence supporting the attributes and
characteristics of clinical leaders and their impact continues to emerge with follow up
research of earlier works by Stanley (2014) and Mannix et al, (2015b). This literature
confirms the importance of clinical leadership and highlights the lack of an evidence base on
how clinical leadership skills are developed (Brown, Crookes, et al., 2016; Brown, Dewing, et
al., 2016). While clinical leadership is emerging as an important topic for undergraduate and
post graduate curriculum it is not well addressed in most undergraduate nursing
courses(Brown, Dewing, et al., 2016; Essa & Hoffman, 2014; Paterson, Henderson, &
Burmeister, 2015), and postgraduate education in leadership is generally aimed at those
already in formal management roles or positions with a management focus. There is an
acknowledged need for investment in the development of clinical leadership and
acceptance, and all nurses must have a vested interest in supporting the development of
those who aspire to develop clinical leadership skills (Brown, Dewing, et al., 2016; Demeh &
Rosengren, 2015; Fealy et al., 2011; Martin & Waring, 2016).
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Summary
There is a growing evidence base recognizing the role of clinical leadership in contributing to
retaining nurses, improving morale, impacting positively on outcomes for consumers and
attracting new nurses into the profession. Although the characteristics of clinical leadership
have become more clearly identifiable, the confusion between clinical leadership and
nursing management roles remains. The initial limited literature review undertaken
highlights the dearth of published research examining the development of peer identified
clinical leaders and the lack of research on clinical leadership in a mental health nursing
setting.
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Chapter 3 Methodology
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Chapter 3 presents the methodology underpinning the study. Content includes: An overview
of Grounded Theory and the rationale for its use; study design; study setting; participant
recruitment and ethical issues. The process of data collection and analysis follows and the
chapter concludes with considerations regarding the trustworthiness and credibility of the
approach. This chapter provides additional detail to the methodology and methods
presented in each of the published papers (see chapter 4).

Study Design
The research question was concerned with identifying what the characteristics of clinical
leadership in mental health nursing were from the perspective of nurses working in mental
health and how they were developed. The study explored the clinical leadership experiences
of nurses working in mental health and the process of clinical leadership development. As
qualitative research often examines the 'what' and 'how' of a research problem a qualitative
approach was deemed most suitable. Grounded theory was identified as the most suitable
methodology to examine clinical leadership in mental health nursing, due to the limited
literature exploring this topic, the focus of the research question and grounded theory's
capacity to build new theory on the topic of study (Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Mirzaei, Oskouie,

& Rafii, 2012).

Grounded Theory
Grounded theory is a qualitative approach to research that facilitates the researcher in
generating a substantive theory or general explanation of an interaction or action by
understanding or making meaning of the process through the experiences of participants
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{Corbin & Strauss, 2008}. The methodology aims to discover a substantive theory rather
than test an existing theory and allows the hypotheses to be generated from the data
{Kempster & Parry, 2010; McCrae & Purssell, 2016}. A substantive theory is often described
as a middle range theory as it can be used to provide a theoretical interpretation of an issue
of process in a particular setting {Kempster & Parry, 201O}. The theory that emerges is not
generalizable beyond the initial study. Further testing to applicability would ne required for
it to be useful for a similar area of study. Grounded theory uses data collection and analysis
procedures to develop an inductively derived theory that evolves during the research
process through a continuous interplay between analysis and data collection {Ghezeljeh &
Emami, 2009; Rafferty & Fairbrother, 201S}. This is referred to as the constant comparative
method {Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Lewis, 201S}.

The 'grounded' in grounded theory reflects the process of constant comparative analysis of
data during both the initial collection period and its subsequent coding and categorization,
ensuring the emergent theory is grounded in the data {Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Heacock &
Hollander, 2011; Lewis, 2015; McCreaddie & Payne, 2010}. This is discussed further in the
data collection and analysis section with an overview of the process presented in Figure 1
below. Although a number of adaptions to this methodology are discussed in the literature
{Ghezeljeh & Emami, 2009; Lewis, 2015; McCreaddie & Payne, 2010L the approach utilized
was primarily guided by the methods described by Corbin and Strauss {2008}. This approach
is suitable for early career researchers as it provides a well-established process and
framework to follow to assist the researcher utilizing the methodology appropriately {Lewis,

2015; McCrae & Purssell, 2016}.
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Setting
The site of the study was Barwon Health in Victoria} Australia. Barwon Health has an Area
Mental Health Service (AMHS) providing specialist mental health interventions aimed at
people with serious mental illness. Nurses are integral members of the teams at Barwon
Health providing services across the full age range (children to over 65 years) in both bed
based and community mental health settings. The cohort of nurses working in a mental
health setting at the service was considered large enough by the research team to provide a
sufficient number of nurses who met the criteria for selection. The researcher had no formal
relationship with the study site or potential participants.

Study Overview
The study was conducted in two phases. The initial phase involved individual interviews with
registered nurses working in mental health. The interviews aimed to gather participants}
views about and experiences of clinical leadership and to identify nurses they perceived as
clinical leaders. Participants were asked to describe the specific characteristics they believed
distinguished these nurses as clinical leaders. In the second phase the nurses identified as
clinical leaders were interviewed to gain an understanding of the process that facilitated the
development of the skills associated with clinical leadership.

Participants

Phase 1
The selection of participants in phase one study was based on the following criteria.
Registered nurses who:
•

were practicing in a mental health setting
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•

had worked as part of the same nursing team for at least 12 months

The above criteria were chosen to ensure participants were well placed to contribute their
knowledge and experience to this topic. The criteria were purposefully aimed at nurses
working in a mental health setting as opposed to mental health nurses (nurses with a post
graduate qualification in mental health nursing) to maximise the number of potential
participants. Nurses who had worked in the same team for 12 months or more were
considered able to identify nurses they considered clinical leaders and describe the
attributes and characteristics they identified. There were 12 nurses recruited to phase 1 of
the study. Data saturation appeared to be reached after 11 interviews with no new data
emerging. This was confirmed after the

iz"

interview. Further recruitment would have

been required if saturation had not been reached.

Phase 2

The selection of participants for phase 2 was based on their identification as a clinical leader
in mental health nursing by participants in phase 1. Peer identification was central as the
study was concerned with recruiting nurses perceived as clinical leaders by virtue of their
clinical practice as opposed to the position they held in the workplace.

Recruitment

Phase 1
An email was sent to registered nurses at Barwon Health by the organizational sponsor at
the study site on behalf of the researcher. The email outlined the research and provided
contact details for the researcher. Those interested in receiving further information or in
participating were contacted by email. The researcher followed up with a telephone call to
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explain the study, time involved and to arrange a mutually convenient time to meet if
relevant. Potential participants were assessed according to eligibility criteria. At the first
meeting potential participants were furnished with a plain English PICF (Appendix 1),
provided time to read it and given the opportunity to ask questions. Those who agreed
provided formal consent by completing and signing the form.

Phase 2
Initial contact was made by the researcher with the peer identified clinical leaders. At this
point the researcher provided a brief overview of the study and sought interest in
participation. A mutually convenient time was made to meet with those who agreed to
participate. At the meeting potential participants were furnished with a plain English PICF
(Appendix 2), provided time to read it and given the opportunity to ask questions. Those
who agreed provided formal consent by completing and signing the form.

Ethical Considerations
The National Statement of Ethical Research aims to promote ethically sound human
research (National Health and Medical Research Council, 2007). The research process
described in this chapter upheld the values espoused in this statement. Prior to the study
commencing, ethics approval was obtained from both the Barwon Health Human Research
and Ethics Committee (Appendix 3) and the Central Queensland University Human Research
Ethics Committee (Appendix 4). The candidate was enrolled at Central Queensland
University throughout the data collection period and moved to University of Canberra when
his principal supervisor took up a new position.
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Plain English participant information and consent forms (PICF) (Appendices 1 and 2) were
developed for each phase to outline the purpose of the research. Participation in the
research was voluntary and participants were informed they could withdraw at any stage.
The PICF outlined the level of time commitment required, the voluntary nature of
participation, how information would be stored, approval processes and contact details for
further information. Participants were also advised they would not be identified and
participation would be strictly confidential with all transcripts de-identified before analysis
commenced. There were no known risks associated with participation in the research.
However, the researcher had on hand advice on supports available for participants who
became upset or distressed as a result of participation. This did not occur. Participants were
furnished with a copy of the PICF in advance and were made aware prior to the study that
all participation was voluntary.

Informed consent was required and was indicated through signing the consent form. All
completed participant consent forms were stored in a locked filing cabinet. Data collected
will remain stored in a secure location for a period of 5 years after the last publication,
reflecting NHMRC guidelines. Printed material and electronic data were stored on a
password protected USB drive and will remain secured in a locked filing cabinet where
access is restricted to the principal researcher.

Data Collection and Analysis
As the study utilized a grounded theory methodology it is appropriate to discuss data
collection and analysis simultaneously (Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Lewis, 2015) to mirror the
iterative process of data collection ~ data analysis ~ comparison with existing data ~ and
subsequent data collection, as outlined in Figure 1 below. Although the following section
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presents the various stages of analysis it is important to note} in keeping with grounded
theory} this iterative process continued throughout all stages of analysis (Corbin & Strauss}
2008; Rafferty & Fairbrother} 2015). The stages of data collection and analysis in grounded
theory are outlined below} with more detailed information on the process in subsequent
sections of the chapter. Briefly} the levels of analysis and coding consistent with grounded
theory were open coding} axial coding and selective coding (Corbin & Strauss} 2008).
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Grounded Theory Coding and Analysis
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Fig 1: Grounded theory data analysis process
adapted from Strauss and Corbin 1990
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Initial data were collected through individual semi-structured interviews. Semi-structured
interviews were in keeping with grounded theory methodology as they provided a level of
uniformity by ensuring the same core questions were asked whilst allowing the researcher
enough flexibility to explore additional issues relevant to the research question that
emerged during the course of the interview (Lewis) 2015; Mirzaei et al., 2012). A semistructured interview guide was developed (Appendix 5) to provide a basic structure for
interviews while allowing flexibility for participants to share their experiences and
perceptions on all aspects of clinical leadership they considered important. Questions were
aimed at gaining an insight or understanding of clinical leadership from their perspectives
(Corbin & Strauss) 2008; Lewis} 2015; Mirzaei et al., 2012; Townend, 2008L in this case
clinical leadership in mental health nursing. The questions included;

•

Can you think of anyone you have worked with during your nursing career you have
considered a clinicalleader?

•

What in your opinion made them a clinicalleader?

•

Why do you think these attributes or characteristics are important for a clinical
leader?

Interviews were conducted in the workplace in a quiet area free from interruptions. At each
interview participants were advised their interviews would be audio taped (with their
consent). The interviews were later transcribed verbatim and data from each interview were
analysed prior to the next interview (Charmaz, 2014; Corbin & Strauss} 2008). Transcription
and reviews of voice recordings at an early stage assisted in open coding which allowed the
process of constant comparison of data to begin as soon as possible after collection. This
process was central to the grounded theory as it is important to analyse new data as soon as

possible and compare with existing data (Birks & Mills, 2011; Heath & Cowley, 2004). The
methodology was supported by field notes made during interviews which allowed the
researcher to keep track of emerging information to assist in subsequent analysis and
coding. An example of interviewer field notes in early interviews included; "surprised by the

focus on teaching/personal development"; "interested to find how much emphasis was
placed on the various aspects and approaches to learning"; "it's more than skill
development, its supporting and mentoring". Becoming familiar with emerging data was
important as it allowed the researcher to become more sensitive to the data as well as
ensuring the emerging analysis reflected the participants' views (Birks & Mills, 2011; Lewis,
2015; McCreaddie & Payne, 2010).

Data were analysed after each individual interview and coded line-by-line retaining as much
of the participant's own language and words as possible. This is known as open coding
(Corbin & Strauss, 2008). These codes, through analysis and constant comparison with new
additional data, allowed the researcher to identify concepts and themes around clinical
leadership in mental health nursing as they emerged (Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Heath &
Cowley, 2004). Throughout the above process constant comparison of the data continued.
This involved a cyclic process which moved between each of the coding levels as required
(Charmaz, 2014; Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Ghezeljeh & Emami, 2009). As categories were
developed the researcher continuously reviewed them to ensure they were consistent with
the data.
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Open Coding- Initial Analysis
Open coding involved a process of reviewing interviews line-by-line and allocating data

labels or codes, using the language of the participants (see Figure 1 above). As a result of
analysis at this level early concepts were established and given conceptual labels (Charmaz,
2014; Corbin & Strauss, 2008). Samples of the initial labels emerging around clinical
leadership in mental health nursing at this phase of analysis included supportive; nonverbal

communication; clinicalexpertise; skill development in others; modelling; calmness.

The concepts and labels emerging were constantly compared to previously collected data
allowing additional questions to be added as interviews progressed. Data from each
interview were analysed before collecting subsequent data (see Figure 1). While all
participants were asked the same core questions, some subcategories emerged around
clinical leaders as facilitators of learning. Additional questions were added around these
concepts from the third interview. These questions were; If someone is a clinical leader,

would one of the attributes be about the way they impart knowledge? Why? What do you
think about grads [graduate nurses], undergrads [undergraduate students]? Do you think
clinical leaders have a role with grads and undergrads? Why? After eight interviews no new
labels or concepts were emerging from interview analysis. As analysis continued with the
constant comparison of data, a number of subcategories emerged from the above initial
labels. Samples of these are included below in Table 1.

28

Example of emergent subcategories from open coding

People Skills

Honesty

Body language

Role model

Directive

Calm in a crisis

Teaching
Table 1 Emergent Subcategories from Open Coding Level.

Level 2 or Axial Coding
The next level of the iterative process of analysis was axial coding where data were
reviewed and categorized. To assist in this stage the combination of a conditional
relationship guide (Wilson Scott & Howell, 2008L concept mapping and meetings with
supervisors were employed (see Figure 2 below). All three strategies facilitated the
identification

of connections

between

categories

and

the

relationships

between

subcategories and categories. The utilization of a conditional relationship guide is
recommended in a GT methodology (Wilson Scott & Howell, 2008). The guide allowed the
researcher to constantly compare data by moving between open coding and axial coding
using what, when, where, why, how, and with what consequences questions as prompts
(Wilson Scott & Howell, 2008) to establish relationships and identify categories. Strauss and
Corbin (1998, p.27) propose using these questions to reveal relationships among categories
at the axial coding stage of analysis. Figure 2 below provides a sample of conceptual labels
identified during open coding that developed into categories during the axial coding stage.
The following three categories emerged at the axial stage of coding:

• effective communication (publication 1)
• calmness and confidence (publication 2)
• enabling clinical and professional development (publication 3)
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Conditional Relationship Guide

Conceptual Label

Teaching

When

What

Where

Why

How

Consequence

Category

Imparting information to
others, including less
experienced nurses and
undergraduate students

Set times for teaching and
when working as a
preceptor

In clinical work area

Because educating nurses
is considered importantespecially the next
generation

By allowing the time for
imparting knowledge and
recognizing learning
opportunities when they
arise in the clinical setting

Investment in next
generation of nursesshares knowledge

Enables clinical
and professional
development

People Skills

•
i;lii

Engaging, calm and
confident

At work

When at work, both
clinical and non-clinical

Able to communicate
effectively

Aware of how to deliver a
message and how to
phrase its content

Seen as a good
communicator

Effective
communicator

Honesty

Letting nurses and
consumers know where
they stand- giving
objective feedback and
opinions

During clinical
interventions, at reviews
and with the team

In clinical area and
meetings

Builds confidence in the
person

Nurses know the person
will be honest and
objective

Clinical leader is seen as
trust worthy and reliable

Enables clinical
and professional
development

Clinical leader that they
(Participant) aspired to be
like

At work

In both clinical and nonclinical settings

Had a lot of the attributes
that participant associated
with good CL

Walked the walk and
talked the talk.
Demonstrated regularly
the characteristics of good
clinical leadership

Reinforces, by the way
they act, the manner in
which clinical leaders
should carry themselves

Enables clinical
and professional
development

Portrays a calm
demeanour in stressful
situations

During untoward incidents
- aggression, self-harm,
conflict

Clinical and non-clinical
areas

Because it creates a sense
of control, helps people
focus

By seeming to remain
objective in stressful
situation, steady and
reliable

In a crisis helps others to
manage by keeping stress
levels down

Calm & confident

W
~
Role Model

Jo
Calm in crisis - not
flustered

@

Fig 2: Sample of Conditional Relationship Guide with data at the axial coding level (Wilson Scott & Howell, 2008)

Level 3 or Selective Coding
The final level was selective coding. This involved identifying a central or core category and
developing an understanding of how it related to other categories (Charmaz, 2014; Corbin &
Strauss, 2008; Creswell, 2007). The researcher used diagramming and concept mapping to
establish links and connections between categories and to discover if a central or core
category was identifiable. As with all stages of a grounded theory methodology, the
constant comparison of data with earlier data continued and was an integral component of
the selective coding process. As selective coding continued the core category of Intentional

Modelling emerged (Ennis et al., 2016) from the data.

The core category of Intentional Modelling had connections with all categories and links
could be established with categories and subcategories that emerged during the earlier
stages of analysis. At this level the researcher could identify the process of Intentional

Modelling for clinical leadership development (see Figure

3L the

essence of the substantive

theory. The process was then presented back to available participants by the researcher,
with an explanation of the substantive theory. The participants were then able to make
comment and confirmed the process of Intentional Modelling as the connection between
subcategories. In a grounded theory study this process of checking adds validity to the
substantive theory (Engward & Davis, 2015).

Other important strategies were utilized during analysis to ensure the emerging theory
remained grounded in the data (Birks & Mills, 2011; Charmaz, 2014; Corbin & Strauss,
2008). These included memo writing and diagramming. Memo writing enabled the

researcher to develop deeper insights and understanding of the data by encouraging
reflection on the themes and patterns emerging during analysis and on the relationships
between categories and concepts. Samples of memos are included in Table 2 below. The
process of memo writing and diagramming has been described as a core process in the
development of theory beginning with initial analysis and continuing throughout axial and
selective coding (Corbin & Strauss, 2008; Lewis, 2015).

Topic of memo

Memo

Clinical

It appears it is more than people skills - good communication -

knowledge/expertise self-awareness mixed with clinical knowledge and expertise.
Confidence is seen in the context of clinical knowledge and
expertise?
Identifying

role Something here about observing others and picking up on

models

positive attributes they want to model. More than just picking
a role model, they then change their practice and grow. Need
to think about this one and review the data.

Table 2: Sample of memos

Establishing Trustworthiness
When evaluating grounded theory studies, as with all qualitative research, it is important to
establish the trustworthiness of the approach and process utilized to generate any resulting
theory (Corbin & Strauss, 2008). For researchers this must be considered throughout all
stages of the process, ensuring the approaches undertaken will be accepted as
methodologically sound to external judgment (Engward & Davis, 2015). Although there are
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many approaches to establishing the trustworthiness of grounded theory research this
study achieved it by ensuring the methodological approaches had credibility; originality;
resonance and the analysis and findings are potentially useful to other nurses working in
mental health (Charmaz, 2014). This is in keeping with Corbin and Strauss's (1998) approach
to grounded theory. The substantive theory was confirmed by participants. In grounded
theory the process of presenting the substantive theory to participants assists with
establishing the trustworthiness and relevance of the research. Additionally the topics
discussed in this chapter supporting the trustworthiness ofthis research include:

•

constant systematic comparison between data and categories; sufficient data
collected and analysed; strong logical links between data, codes, and categories
support the substantive theory - Credibility

•

the theory refines and extends current concepts and ideas - Originality

•

fullness of the study is reflected in the amount and quality of the categories; the
theory made sense to participants - Resonance

•

the work contributes to knowledge and highlights the need for further research in
other similar substantive areas - Usefulness

Summary
This chapter provided details of the methodological considerations and approaches
employed for this research. The chapter outlines the study design} ethical considerations}
recruitment} procedures utilized to collect and analyse data and how the author ensured
the overall methodological approach assisted in establishing the trustworthiness of the
study. The next chapter presents the findings of the study.
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Chapter 4 Findings
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The aim of this research was to identify the characteristics of clinical leadership of mental
health nurses from the perspectives of nurses working in mental health and to gain an
understanding of how these characteristics are developed. There were two phases to the
study. In the first phase the researcher interviewed clinical nurses working in a mental
health setting. The focus of these interviews was on their experiences of clinical leadership
in mental health nursing. As a doctorate thesis by publication the findings from this first
phase are incorporated into peer reviewed published manuscripts.

Phase 1 findings
The following three publications present the findings from phase one. The publications are:
•

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Broadbent, M; Reid-Searl, K (2013), The importance of
communication for clinical leaders in mental health nursing: The perspective of
nurses working in mental health, Issues In Mental Health Nursing, 34, 814-819

•

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Reid-Sear], K (2015), Clinical leadership in mental health
nursing: The importance of a calm and confident approach} Perspectives in
Psychiatric Care} 51} 57-62

•

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Reid-Sear]. K (2015), Enabling professional development in
mental health nursing: the role of clinical leadership} Journal of Psychiatric and
Mental Health Nursing} 22} 616-622
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The importance of communication for clinical leaders in mental health nursing
The first paper identifies the importance of communication for clinical leadership in both
the delivery of direct clinical care as a clinical skill and as a way of working effectively with
others. A number of attributes were identified and are explored in the paper, including:
1. developing relationships with others
2. non-verbal communication
3. listening skills
4. choice of language

Importantly the paper offers new insights on the impact clinical leaders can have on some
of the challenges facing mental health nursing. The paper highlights the value nurses
working in mental health place on these attributes in clinical leaders.

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Broadbent, M; Reid-Searl, K (2013), The importance of communication
for clinical leaders in mental health nursing: The perspective of nurses working in mental
health, Issues In Mental Health Nursing, 34, 814-819
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Chapter 4 - Phase 1 Findings
This chapter has been removed due to copyright restrictions.
This chapter is available as:
Ennis, G., Happell, B., Broadbent, M., & Reid-Searl, K. (2013). The importance of communication
for clinical leaders in mental health nursing: the perspective of nurses working in mental health.
Issues in Mental Health Nursing, 34(11), 814-819.
Links to this chapter:
Print
DOI
Abstract

https://library.canberra.edu.au/discovery/fulldisplay?docid=alma991004
720357103996&context=L&vid=61ARL_CNB:61ARL_CNB&search_scope=
MyInst_and_CI&tab=Everything&lang=en

10.3109/01612840.2013.829539

Communication has been identified as an important attribute of clinical leadership in nursing.
However, there is a paucity of research on its relevance in mental health nursing. This article
presents the findings of a grounded theory informed study exploring the attributes and
characteristics required for effective clinical leadership in mental health nursing, specifically the
views of nurses working in mental health about the importance of effective communication in day
to day clinical leadership. In-depth interviews were conducted to gain insight into the participants’
experiences and views on clinical leadership in mental health nursing. The data that emerged from
these interviews were constantly compared and reviewed, ensuring that any themes that
emerged were based on the participants' own experiences and views. Participants recognized that
effective communication was one of the attributes of effective clinical leadership and they
considered communication as essential for successful working relationships and improved
learning experiences for junior staff and students in mental health nursing. Four main themes
emerged: choice of language; relationships; nonverbal communication and listening and
relevance. Participants identified that clinical leadership in mental health nursing requires
effective communication skills, which enables the development of effective working relationships
with others that allows them to contribute to the retention of staff, improved outcomes for
clients, and the development of the profession.

Summary of paper 1 findings
The findings highlight that nurses working in a mental health setting view effective
communication as a key characteristic for clinical leadership. They identify both verbal and
non-verbal communication and note clinical leaders with good communication skills are able
to develop working relationships with others and have a positive impact on retention and
recruitment. The ability to work effectively with others has increased importance in light of
the ongoing recruitment and retention challenges facing mental health nursing with nurses
feeling higher levels of job satisfaction when they have good working relationships with
colleagues. As the findings of this paper highlight clinical leaders are well placed to positively
influence working relationships in the teams in which they work. This is discussed in greater
detail in chapter 5.
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Clinical leadership in mental health nursing: The importance of a calm and confident
approach.
The next publication reviews how clinical leaders are perceived by the participants, to use a
calm and confident approach in stressful clinical situations. Attributes and characteristics
identified as important for clinical leadership include:

1. dealing with unpredictable or unexpected clinical situations
2. the demeanour of clinical leaders during a crisis
3. calmness in a crisis seen as a clinical skill.

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Reid-Searl, K (2015L Clinical leadership in mental health nursing: The
importance of a calm and confident approach, Perspectives in Psychiatric Care, 51, 57-62
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Chapter 4 - Phase 1 Findings
This chapter has been removed due to copyright restrictions.
This chapter is available as:
Ennis, G., Happell, B., & Reid-Searl, K. (2015). Clinical leadership in mental health nursing: the
importance of a calm and confident approach. Perspectives in Psychiatric Care, 51(1), 57-62.
Links to this chapter:
Print
DOI
Abstract

https://library.canberra.edu.au/discovery/fulldisplay?docid=alma991004
720357103996&context=L&vid=61ARL_CNB:61ARL_CNB&search_scope=
MyInst_and_CI&tab=Everything&lang=en

10.1111/ppc.12070

Purpose
Explore the perceptions of nurses working in mental health of effective clinical leadership.
Design and Methods
In‐depth interviews were conducted with registered nurses employed in a mental health setting.
Qualitative research using grounded theory.
Findings
Remaining calm and confident in times of crisis and uncertainty was identified as one attribute of
clinical leadership. Participants noted clinical leaders' demeanour during stressful or crisis
situations, and their ability to manage unpredictable or unexpected clinical situations as
contributing positively to clinical practice.(Ennis, Happell, & Reid-Searl, 2015)
Practice Implications
Understanding these characteristics and how they can influence positive outcomes for clients is
crucial in addressing the recruitment and retention challenges for the nursing workforce.

Summary of paper 2 findings
This publication highlights the importance nurses working in mental health attribute to the
ability clinical leaders have to remain calm and confident in stressful situations. They view
this as having a positive effect on other nurses and contributing to improved outcomes for
consumers, particularly in acute mental health inpatient settings. The findings highlight that
this is most evident during clinical situations that involve managing aggression or violence
where clinical leaders use a calm and confident approach to successfully deescalate a
situation. This is discussed in greater detail in chapter 5.
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Enabling professional development in mental health nursing: the role of clinical leadership.
The third publication presents the perspectives of nurses working in a mental health setting
on the role of clinical leaders in enabling professional development, both of junior/novice
nurses and undergraduate nurses on clinical placement. The paper discusses how clinical
leaders utilize role modelling and clinical teaching to support the professional development
of others. The influence of clinical leaders' professionalism, honesty and approachability on
the professional development of others is also discussed.

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Reid-Searl, K (2015), Enabling professional development in mental
health nursing: the role of clinical leadership, Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health

Nursing, 22, 616-622
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Chapter 4 - Phase 1 Findings
This chapter has been removed due to copyright restrictions.
This chapter is available as:
Ennis, G., Happell, B., & Reid-Searl, K. (2015). Enabling professional development in mental
health nursing: the role of clinical leadership. Journal of psychiatric and mental health nursing,
22(8), 616-622.
Links to this chapter:
Print
DOI
Abstract

https://library.canberra.edu.au/discovery/fulldisplay?docid=alma991004
720357103996&context=L&vid=61ARL_CNB:61ARL_CNB&search_scope=
MyInst_and_CI&tab=Everything&lang=en

10.1111/jpm.12221

Clinical leadership is acknowledged as important to the nursing profession. While studies continue
to identify its significance in contributing to positive outcomes for consumers, the role that clinical
leadership has in enabling and supporting professional development in mental health nursing is
poorly understood. This study utilized a grounded theory methodology to explore the
characteristics clinicians consider important for clinical leadership and its significance for mental
health nursing in day-to-day clinical practice. Individual face-to-face, semi-structured interviews
were conducted with nurses working in mental health settings. Participants described the
important role that clinical leaders play in enabling professional development of others through
role modelling and clinical teaching. They describe how nurses, whom they perceive as clinical
leaders, use role modelling and clinical teaching to influence the professional development of
nursing staff and undergraduate nursing students. Attributes such as professionalism and honesty
were seen, by participants, as enablers for clinical leaders in effectively and positively supporting
the professional development of junior staff and undergraduate nurses in mental health nursing.
This paper examines clinical leadership from the perspective of mental health nurses delivering
care and highlights the important role of clinical leaders in supporting professional development
in mental health nursing.

Summary of paper 3 findings
The findings describe the important role clinical leaders take in enabling the professional
development of others and how nurses working in mental health see this supportive
enabling as an attribute of clinical leadership. Being supportive and encouraging of the
professional development of others is key in ensuring that mental health nursing attracts
and retains staff. The characteristics nurses working in mental health identified with clinical
leadership included:
•

the ability to recognize and take advantage of both formal and informal learning
opportunities for less experienced nurses

•

the therapeutic use of self as both a clinical intervention and as a teaching strategy

•

role modelling and well developed interpersonal skills being seen as integral to this
process
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Phase 2 findings

Intentional modelling: A process for clinical leadership development in mental health
nursing
Intentional Modelling was described as the process by which the clinical leaders in mental
health nursing purposely developed the characteristics and attributes that resulted in their
being regarded as clinical leaders by their peers. The process of Intentional Modelling has
specific stages that are discussed and explored in the following paper.

Ennis, G; Happell, B; Reid-Searl, K (2016L Intentional modelling: A process for clinical
leadership development in mental health nursing, Issues in Mental Health Nursing, 37(5L
353-359, doi:l0.3109/01612840.2016.1158336
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Chapter 4 - Phase 2 Findings
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Clinical leadership is becoming more relevant for nurses, as the positive impact that it can have
on the quality of care and outcomes for consumers is better understood and more clearly
articulated in the literature. As clinical leadership continues to become more relevant, the need
to gain an understanding of how clinical leaders in nursing develop will become increasingly
important. While the attributes associated with effective clinical leadership are recognized in
current literature there remains a paucity of research on how clinical leaders develop these
attributes. This study utilized a grounded theory methodology to generate new insights into the
experiences of peer identified clinical leaders in mental health nursing and the process of
developing clinical leadership skills. Participants in this study were nurses working in a mental
health setting who were identified as clinical leaders by their peers as opposed to identifying them
by their role or organizational position. A process of intentional modeling emerged as the
substantive theory identified in this study. Intentional modeling was described by participants in
this study as a process that enabled them to purposefully identify models that assisted them in
developing the characteristics of effective clinical leaders as well as allowing them to model these
characteristics to others. Reflection on practice is an important contributor to intentional
modelling. Intentional modelling could be developed as a framework for promoting knowledge
and skill development in the area of clinical leadership.

Summary of paper 4 findings
The findings describe how clinical leaders developed the characteristics associated with
clinical leadership in mental health nursing. Intentional Modelling emerged as a substantive
theory. The process describes both the way clinical leaders practice as nurses and a clinical
leadership development pathway for mental health nurses who may not seek a career in a
traditional nurse leadership/management role. While the findings highlight the importance
of reflective practice for the intentional modelling it also recognises that its uptake is poor.
This is discussed in greater detail in chapter 5.
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Summary of chapter
This chapter presents the study findings through four peer reviewed publications. The
findings represent the experiences of nurses who work in mental health, of clinical
leadership and the attributes and characteristics they associate with clinical leadership. The
findings also describe the processes by which peer identified clinical leaders develop these
characteristics and attributes. The closing chapter is a discussion of the key findings that
outlines the benefits of this research, its limitations and recommendations for practice and
further research.
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Chapter 5 Discussion
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Chapter five presents a discussion of the key findings. It commences with discussing the
attributes of clinical leaders from the perspective of nurses working in mental health. The
next section discusses the process of Intentional Modelling for clinical leadership skills
development in mental health nursing. The benefits and limitations of this research are also
presented and the chapter concludes by identifying recommendations for clinical practice
and further research.

The attributes of clinical leaders

Communication skills
The effectiveness and quality of relationships with peers was significantly influenced by the
communication skills of clinical leaders. The ability to plan interactions and reflect on and
consider how to best communicate in clinical situations, or in professional discussions with a
colleague,

was

considered

an

attribute

of

clinical

leadership.

Well-developed

communication skills enhanced the capacity for influence in clinical practice. Other research
supports the important relationship between communication skills, the level of influence a
leader has with others and the types of relationships they develop (Cleary, Thomas, &
Hungerford, 2015; de Vries, Bakker-Pieper, & Oostenveld, 2010; Solaja, Idowu, & James,
2016). Mannix et al. (2015c) found clinical leaders communicated in a sensitive and
supportive manner and nurses identified this approach as essential for clinical leadership.

Communication is a core skill of nursing and can have a direct relationship on how nurses
work with their peers and consumers (Morrissey & Callaghan, 2011; Morton & Hyrkas,
2012). As the findings in the current study show, the ability to communicate with peers and
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consumers can impact on the influence of clinical leaders. Participants found the way clinical
leaders communicated helped to facilitate an environment conducive to the professional
development of new nursing graduates or novice nurses (Ennis et al., 2015). The ability to
create an environment conducive to the development of undergraduate nurses is
acknowledged as important in all areas of nursing (Doyle et al., 2017), however its particular
significance for mental health nursing becomes apparent when considering the difficulties
of attracting graduates into this area of nursing (Chappell & Willis, 2013; Happell, Gaskin, et
al., 2015; Stevens et al., 2013). Whilst the variables that influence undergraduate nurses'
choice on future career direction and specialty are many, the experience they have during
clinical placement plays a major role in influencing their final choice (Happell, Gaskin, et al.,
2015; Houghton, 2014; Wareing et al., 2017).

The literature suggests clinical leaders in nursing have a well-developed sense of selfawareness and emotional intelligence (Cleary et al., 2015; Hurley & Linsley, 2007; Mannix et
al., 2015a). It has been argued self-awareness and emotional intelligence are particularly
important in mental health nursing (Powell et al., 2015). In acute mental health settings
nurses are often communicating with consumers, families and significant others who may
be distressed and agitated and nuances such as body language and tone and pitch of voice
can significantly impact on the way messages are received (Cleary, Hunt, Horsfall, & Deacon,
2012; Ennis et al., 2013; Goyette, 2010; Kanerva et al., 2015; Vatne & Hoem, 2007). The
important role of communication in developing and sustaining relationships has been
acknowledged elsewhere (Downey et al., 2011; Goyette, 2010; Kanerva et al., 2015;
Morrissey & Callaghan, 2011). However, the importance nurses working in mental health
attach to the communication of clinical leaders and its impact on clinical practice remains
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relatively under-researched. Furthermore, data from the current study suggests it is a
combination of attributes and characteristics that facilitates communication. In nursing,
communication styles that enable and support others have been linked with clinical
leadership (Anonson et al., 2014; Blegen & Severinsson, 2011). An ability to develop a
therapeutic relationship with consumers is considered a core clinical skill for mental health
nurses, therefore this supportive and enabling communication style has increased
significance for practice (Zugai, Stein-Parbury, & Roche, 2015). In addition, the ability to
communicate and use advanced interpersonal skills contributes to more positive outcomes
for consumers and establishes clinical credibility with peers (Ennis et al., 2013; Fealy et al.,
2011; Powell et al., 2015).

Calm and confident approach
Participants specifically identified the

importance of calmness and confidence

as

underpinning communication, in clinical situations. The literature suggests clinical leaders
utilize a calm and confident approach, both as a therapeutic intervention and for a positive
influence on novice nurses (Anonson et al., 2014; Chavez & Yoder, 2015; Cleary, Hunt, et al.,
2012; Ennis et al., 2014). While the importance of remaining calm in a crisis and being
confident in clinical decision-making during emergency situations has been recognized in
health care settings more broadly (Anonson et al., 2014; Ngako, Van Rensburg, & Mataboge,
2012L it has not been specifically identified as a quality of clinical leadership in mental
health nursing. Clinical situations in mental health settings often call for a calm and confident
approach to facilitate a positive outcome for consumers (Cleary, Hunt, et al., 2012; Mannix et
al., 2015c).

85

Clinical practice provides clinical leaders with opportunities to model good nursing practice,
(Cleary, Horsfall, Jackson, Muthulakshmi, & Hunt, 2013; Stanley & Sherratt, 2010; Zilembo &
Monterosso, 2008) with one of the areas most clearly linked to this being their ability to
have a calm and confident approach when dealing with incidents of clinical aggression.
Clinical aggression in acute adult mental health inpatient units is not unexpected (Terkelsen

& Larsen, 2016). Both nurses and consumers find the acute environment challenging and at
times are fearful of being physically harmed (Chambers, Kantaris, Guise, & Valimaki, 2015).
Early identification of clinical situations potentially leading to aggression is an opportunity
for mental health nurses to intervene to prevent escalation into actual violence or
aggression. De-escalation requires well-developed interpersonal and communication skills
and the nurse's ability to therapeutically engage with distressed consumers (Cleary, Hunt, et
al., 2012; Ennis et al., 2014; Mannix et al., 2015c). Maintaining a therapeutic relationship
with consumers and their carers whilst resolving challenging situations, particularly when
behavioural issues are involved, is important but can be challenging (Chambers et aI., 2015; Cleary,
Hunt, et aI., 2012; Dickinson, Ramsdale, & Speight, 2009; Ward, 2011) . The clinical leaders identified
were seen by their peers as managing these situations well, with their ability to remain calm
in a stressful clinical situation having a positive impact on nurses and consumers alike. In
essence it was their clinical skills which identified them as clinical leaders to their peers;
they were acknowledged by others as such because of what they do in practice as opposed
to their grade or managerial position (Larsson & Sahlstem, 2016).

Well-developed interpersonal skills mayseem a reasonable expectation of clinical leadership
in mental health nursing; however the full complexity is frequently not understood. In a
review of the literature examining interactions between nurses and consumers in adult mental
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health inpatient units, Cleary, Hunt, et al, (2012) described what may appear as casual
engagements are often useful clinical interactions that build therapeutic relationships or
facilitate the assessment of mental state . Gunasekara, Pentland, Rodgers, and Patterson
(2014), also found consumers valued interactions with nurses that involved routine
conversations, rather than always clinical in nature. These interactions and engagements can
provide opportunities to model approaches to other nurses (Anonson et al., 2014; Mannix et
al., 2015a). The use of role modelling and practice based learning to support the
development of novice nurses and undergraduate nursing students is an important attribute
of clinical leaders (Spence Laschinger, Wong, Grau, Read, & Pineau Starn, 2011; Stanley,
2014). Supporting the development of nurses through the use of practice based learning has
been acknowledged in the peer reviewed literature (Bhoyrub, Hurley, Neilson, Ramsay, &
Smith, 2010; Felstead, 2013; Felstead & Springett, 2016; Hurley & Lakeman, 2011; Nouri et
al., 2014) however, this is the first study to identify it as a process for clinical leadership skill
development in mental health nursing.

Facilitating professional development
Clinical leaders influence the growth of clinical skills in other nurses, intentionally facilitating
clinical skills development through role modelling and clinical practice based learning (Ennis
et al., 2015). Characteristics with meaning and significance for participants included formal
roles such as clinical teaching, while others related to less tangible harder to quantify
concepts such as honesty and professionalism. Similar characteristics have been highlighted
in other areas of nursing practice (Gaston Grindel, 2016; Stanley, 2014). Having interest in
the professional development of others, in addition to being seen as honest and
professional by their peers, contributed to the clinical leader's ability to be influential and to
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formally and informally role model clinical practice to less experienced nurses. This supports
the broader notion that clinical leaders recognize learning opportunities in clinical practice
and are active in ensuring nurses have supported opportunities to practice and develop
skills (Cleary, Horsfall, Jackson, et al., 2013; Stanley, 2014; Watson, Thompson, & Li, 2010).
They are identifiable as nurses with an interest in ensuring less experienced nurses have
access to opportunities to develop their skills (Ennis et al., 2015; Fealy et al., 2011).

The combination of honesty and professionalism; being active in creating opportunities for
learning and being a positive role model all contribute to clinical leadership. Being seen as
honest and professional by peers and consumers is essential as it creates a sense of trust
and confidence in nurses and their clinical decision making, and is crucial, particularly in a
mental health nursing setting, in developing a therapeutic relationship with consumers
(Gunasekara et al., 2014; Zugai et al., 2015). Understanding the attributes from the
perspective of nurses working in mental health is important (Christina & Konstantinos, 2009;
Powell et al., 2015) as one of the next steps may be to consider how the skills are developed
to understand more about how they can be nurtured in potential future leaders.

While there is a plethora of studies and research available on how to prepare nurses for
leadership roles in healthcare settings, they are mainly focused on nurses in managerial
positions (Hurley & Hutchinson, 2013; Shariff, 2015; Stanley, 2014). The preparation focuses
on requirements for organizational positions and education generally includes areas such as
performance management of nurses; budget control; change management approaches;
conflict resolution (Gunawan & Aungsuroch, 2017). These are useful skills for nurse
managers; however there is no evidence nurses providing clinical care view them as the
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most important skills and attributes of clinical leaders. Indeed findings of the current study
suggest calmness and confidence in a crisis; ability to communicate and enabling
professional development are more significant skills and attributes for positively influencing
clinical practice. This may explain why nurses providing direct care often do not regard
nurse managers as clinical leaders (Kristiansen et aI., 2016).

When organizations seek to invest in the next generation of leaders the activities they
undertake mainly focus on developing nurse managers (Hurley & Hutchinson, 2013;
Paterson et aI., 2015). This can present these roles as less attractive to nurses who are
focused on delivering direct clinical care (Martin & Waring, 2016). Professional identity
relates to the self-perception nurses have of their nursing abilities and an important
component is the provision of care to others (Hurley & Lakeman, 2011; ten Hoeve &
Roodbol, 2013). This may be a contributing factor as to why nurses often find the move
from direct clinical care to management roles challenging. The job satisfaction they
associate with their professional identity is with being a nurse (Sabanciogullari & Dogan,
2015) and not necessarily with the managerial tasks associated with nurse manager
positions. Clinical leadership, as described by participants in this and other studies, retains
the focus on influencing and modelling the provision of quality care nurses find so important
when it comes to professional identity and job satisfaction.

Clinical leadership may also be attractive to those nurses who have little interest in
traditional nurse management roles that remove them from direct clinical care, but who are
still looking for a professional development pathway. Understanding the attributes of
clinical leaders can assist in identifying how mental health nurses develop the associated
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characteristics and attributes (Dierckx De Casterle et aLI 2008). Reviewing the attributes and
characteristics of those in management roles and applying them to clinical leadership
development would have little relevance as the focus of the roles is different and not
necessarily credible for nurses delivering clinical care (Martin & Waring, 2016; Townsend et
aLI 2012). As there is limited peer reviewed literature examining the characteristics and
attributes of clinical leadership in mental health nursing (Holm & Severinsson, 2010) this
research began by asking mental health nurses what they identified as the attributes and
characteristics associated with clinical leaders and why they considered them important.
The emergent findings are supported by other research findings examining clinical
leadership in nursing from a broader perspective (Mannix et aLI 2015c; Stanley, 2014). In
addition to identifying the attributes and characteristics of clinical leadership for mental
health nursing it is also important to understand how they are developed. The second phase
of this research engaged with peer identified clinical leaders to gain an understanding of
their experiences in developing clinical leadership skills.

Intentional Modelling
Intentional Modelling emerged as the substantive theory in this research. While nurses are
familiar with role modelling as a concept (Felstead, 2013; Felstead & Springett, 2016; Nouri
et aLI 2014) the process has some important differences that further develop our
understanding and application of role modelling. Intentional Modelling is a process whereby
the emerging clinical leader is active and purposeful in the modelling process and consists of
three phases.
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As outlined in Figure 3 below, the process begins with the clinical leader observing
behaviours or approaches that are characteristic of clinical leadership. Learning through
observation is recognized in the literature as a method of teaching in clinical practice (Ennis
et al., 2015; Felstead, 2013; Nouri et al., 2014; Price & Price, 2009), Intentional Modelling
demonstrates how aspiring clinical leaders actively select behaviours they want to develop.
This differs from many approaches to role modelling as the clinical leader is not a passive
recipient of modelled behaviours others believe are important. The value of role modelling
as a strategy to develop skills in nursing is acknowledged (Giske, 2012; Nouri et aI., 2014;
Price & Price, 2009). It is also accepted not all role modelling experiences are positive
(Houghton, 2014). At times poor behaviours can be modelled and often there is a power
imbalance between modeller and observer in more formal role modelling relationships that
limits input from the observer (Bhoyrub et al., 2010; Christiansen, Prescott, & Ball, 2014;
Steven, Magnusson, Smith, & Pearson, 2014). In the Intentional Modelling process the
clinical leader actively selects the characteristics they believe are important for clinical
leadership and retains control over what they adapt into their practice (Ennis et al., 2016).

The second phase involves the clinical leader reflecting on what they have observed particularly around how they can incorporate what they observed into their own practice.
The influence of reflection on clinical practice and professional growth is well accepted in
published literature (Morrissey & Callaghan, 2011; Paterson & Chapman, 2013; Walker,
Cooke, Henderson, & Creedy, 2013; Wilder & Guthmiller, 2014) and is discussed in greater
detail later in this chapter. In the Intentional Modelling process clinical leaders reflect on
their observations, identify how they could use this approach or intervention and consider
what they need to adapt to make it more comfortable and genuine for their own practice.
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This approach to skill development has similar characteristics to self-leadership as discussed
by Akerjordet and Severinsson (2010) and Jooste and Le Roux (2014) and to self-determined
learning as discussed by Bhoyrub et al, (2010). Importantly, in relation to Intentional

Modelling the process is owned by clinical leaders who are actively identifying situations
and opportunities to develop and build on their skills and improve their practice.

In the third phase clinical leaders model these characteristics and attributes to other nurses
in clinical practice. They take advantage of opportunities to model both informally in
everyday clinical situations and formally when they are planning opportunities for nurses to
develop clinical skills. Supporting and influencing others' clinical development has been
identified in peer reviewed publications as an attribute of clinical leadership (Anonson et al.,
2014; Ennis et al., 2015). Clinical leaders take active interest in developing the clinical skills
of less experienced nurses and recognize when opportunities for learning in clinical practice
present. The third phase identifies that clinical leaders in mental health nursing are aware
they are constantly modelling good quality clinical practice. This phase reveals an awareness
of the importance of modelling the characteristics of clinical leadership which are: ability to
communicate; a calm and confident approach; and enabling the professional development
of others.
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• Identifies positive role models and
examples of good practice. Is
active In seeking out opportunities
to observe others In clinical
practice.

Becomes
embedded in
clinical
practice and Is

• Reflects on how they can adapt
observed skills Into their clinical
practice.
Adapts
clinical
interventions - makes them their
own to solidify their style.

a continuous
process

• Facilitates others to develop In
both formal teaching senarlos and
informally. Is seen as having good
communication skills. Recognises
the influence clinical leadership
has In both paradigms. Is calm and
confident in clinical practice

Fig 3: Intentional Modelling process for
clinical leadership development
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Identifying a process for leadership development such as Intentional Modelling may add
another framework to purposefully developing clinical leadership skills in mental health
nursing and potentially nursing more broadly. While other models of leadership
development, such as role modelling, may reflect some of the stages of the Intentional

Modelling process, individually they do not reflect the ongoing and cyclical process of skill
development Intentional Modelling presents. Indeed the consequences of each phase
shown in Figure 3 above directly influences and impacts on other phases and underpins the
process described by the substantive theory. As a consequence it can become deeply
ingrained in clinical practice and therefore very relevant for clinical leadership roles (Ennis et
aI., 2016).

As stated above, nurse participants in this research identified a combination of attributes of
clinical

leadership,

rather than

individual

characteristics.

Nurses who were

good

communicators, calm and confident in a crisis and active as enablers of professional
development were identifiable by their peers as clinical leaders. This is a significant point as
it could be argued the true determination of clinical leadership is made by peers and
colleagues and not by their organizational position (Downey et aI., 2011; Larsson &
Sahlstem, 2016). Having a clearer understanding of what characteristics clinical leaders need
from the perspective of nurses working in mental health may help in developing a skill set
for the next generation of nurses that builds on and strengthens the current evidence on
this aspect of mental health nursing. Historically nursing leadership development has
focused heavily on nurses in middle management positions or those with formal
management roles (Martin & Waring, 2016). There has been significantly less peer reviewed
publications on the development of clinical leaders (Hampel, Procter, & Deuter, 2010),
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particularly in mental health nursing (Holm & Severinsson, 2010). As mentioned above the
opportunity to influence the development of the necessary skills firstly requires an
understanding of how these skills are developed. The peer identified clinical leaders
described the process involved in their own development, a process more clinically and
practice based. As research continues to highlight the diversity of approaches to leadership
a broader focus may be needed that looks beyond the traditional managerial view of
leadership (Hewison & Morrell, 2014; Hurley & Hutchinson, 2013). The process described by
these peer identified clinical leaders is a good example of this, as the development of the
skills required for clinical leadership may require an approach distinctly different to
approaches taken for more traditional nursing management roles.

The importance of role modelling as a means to developing clinical skills is well accepted
(Davis, 2013; Nouri et al., 2014), however the focus is generally on the behaviours modelled
and how others can imitate them (Armstrong, 2008; Nouri et al., 2014). The expert
providing the modelling has control over what the learner or novice will see or experience
as part of the process (Bhoyrub et al., 2010). This traditional approach gives little control to
the learner in selecting or identifying the behaviours modelled; the learner in this context is
not an active participant in the process. While this current approach to role modelling has
great value in developing clinical skills (Davis, 2013; Felstead, 2013) its impact on other
areas of nursing development such as professionalism and clinical leadership development
is less clear. In describing the process of Intentional Modelling, clinical leaders identified the
importance of reflection. Reflection has been defined as " ...the ability to examine ones
actions and experiences with the aim of developing their practice and enhancing clinical
knowledge" (Caldwell & Grobbel, 2013, p. 319). The clinical leaders all described a
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multifaceted process of reflection that contributed to their development. This included
reflection focused on self-awareness and reflection in action focused on clinical judgment
and clinical decision making. Reflection in action is closely linked with clinical practice and
clinical decision making, with its use acknowledged in many approaches to nursing
education (Barbour, 2013; Caldwell & Grobbel, 2013; Cleary, Horsfall, Happel" & Hunt,

2013; Hurley & Linsley) 2007). It is the combination of both of these types of reflective
processes that contribute to the development of the characteristics of clinical leadership in
the observation and adaptation stages of the Intentional Modelling processes (see Figure 3).
Importantly they continue to use reflective practice in modelling these attributes and
characteristics to other nurses, completing the Intentional Modelling process (Ennis et al.,

2016).

Reflection is an important process for nurses as it supports and encourages critical thinking
and influences clinical practice (Barbour, 2013; Bulman, l.athlean, & Gobbi, 2012). The
utilization of reflective practice can assist nurses to develop strategies and approaches to
improving practice and is closely linked with clinical expertise (Barbour, 2013; Lamont,
Brunero, & Russell, 2010). One of the underpinning concepts for reflection is self-awareness
(Gunasekara et al., 2014). Reflective practice is therefore an important process for mental
health nurses as being self-aware is an attribute that enables nurses to develop
communication skills and build therapeutic relationships with consumers (Gunasekara et al.,

2014). Engaging nurses in reflective practice and developing the skills which will enable
them to use the process to support everyday clinical practice throughout their career is
important (Dawber, 2013). Although research continues to identify the importance of
reflective practice in developing nursing leadership skills (Bondas, 2010; Cathcart,
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Greenspan, & Quin, 2010; Heckemann, Schols, & Halfens, 2015; Jasper, 2010), the influence
it has on the development of clinical leaders in mental health nursing has not previously
been identified. This may in part be due to some of the broader challenges associated with
reflection and how relevant nurses perceive it for clinical practice (Barbour, 2013; Duffy,
2009; Parrish & Crookes, 2014; Sumner, 2010). Encouraging nurses to participate in
reflective practice continues to be challenging as nurses can feel that space for reflection
competes against time available for clinical care. A literature review by Dube & Ducharme
(2015) found that nursing research on this subject in still at an early stage. One way one
way to highlight the benefits of reflection to nurses is to develop tangible links to clinical
practice (Rolfe, 2014). The process of Intentional Modelling for clinical leadership
development provides a meaningful exemplar of how relevant and useful reflective practice
can be for clinical practice.

Understanding how Intentional Modelling influences the development of clinical leaders in
mental health nursing enables the profession to consider how this process can be replicated
for other nurses. Evidence continues to emerge legitimizing and reinforcing the importance
of clinical leadership (Baernholdt & Cottingham, 2010; Ennis et aI., 2015; McNamara et aI.,
2014; Seed, Torkelson, & Karshmer, 2009). There is however little research currently
available on which to build programs or approaches specifically aimed at developing future
clinical leaders in nursing (Supamanee, Krairiksh, & Sunghakhumfu, 2011). Intentional
Modelling provides a useful framework to further understand the attributes of clinical

leaders, and ultimately facilitate a method for developing these attributes. In addition to
developing skills in the

existing

mental

health

nursing workforce,

providers

of

undergraduate nursing programs could incorporate the approach into their nursing
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curriculum. The benefits of embedding reflective practice principles in the early stages of
nursing careers is acknowledged in peer reviewed literature (Bulman et aI., 2012; Paterson

& Chapman, 2013). Intentional Modelling presents an approach to reflective practice skills
development that may make refection more obviously relevant and useful early in career
nurses. The findings broaden the conversation and extend beyond understanding what
makes a good clinical leader and the impact they have, to include a focus on options or
approaches that may provide a basis for future skill development.

Limitations
The aim of this grounded theory study was to facilitate an understanding of the
characteristics required for clinical leadership in mental health nursing and how these are
developed. The participants involved cannot be assumed to represent clinical leaders in
mental health nursing more broadly. The inability to replicate a substantive grounded
theory study is a common criticism of the methodology and it is acknowledged that the
findings are not generalizable beyond the area of this study. This becomes a limitation of
this study. The limitations are therefore fundamentally those of qualitative research.
Furthermore, conducting the study in one geographical location with one mental health
service may further impact the generalizability of these findings. As this was the first known
grounded theory to explore clinical leadership development for nurses working in mental
health the findings that emerged are considered mid-range theory and most relevant to
nursing working in mental health (Charmaz, 2014; Wertz et aI., 2011). Further studies
exploring this issue would need to be undertaken before any formal theory could be
confirmed that was applicable more broadly for nurses working in a mental health setting.
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Recommendations
The significant contribution of these study findings to our understanding of clinical
leadership has been clearly articulated. Rather than the ending however, we are at the
beginning with much more to be done. The role and definition of clinical leadership
continues to struggle to find its place in nursing leadership research. Articulating the
importance of clinical leadership will increase its profile and relevance. An important
strategy to assist in achieving this is to continue to support and publish research examining
clinical leadership. Moving the debate beyond identifying and defining clinical leadership to
considering how the skills are developed is essential.

The usefulness of reflection has been long accepted within the nursing profession, however
there remains a disconnection with the uptake of reflective practice among clinicians.
Approaches such as Intentional Modelling that have strong links to clinical practice can
strengthen links between reflective practice and clinical leadership skill development.
Further development and refinement of the Intentional Modelling process is recommended
to develop a framework for reflective practice that has relevance and meaning for nurses
working in mental health. In addition further research that identifies barriers to clinical
leadership development and increases understanding of how to make it relevant for nurses
working in mental health is required. Only by understanding how the skills associated with
clinical leadership are developed can we begin to consider how to facilitate their
development. The findings of this thesis have begun the process but further research is
required to strengthen the generalizability of the findings.
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A review of undergraduate and graduate nursing curricula is recommended, including
options for clinical leadership skills development. Embedding these skills early in career may
assist in embedding the attributes associated with clinical leadership in ongoing practice. A
framework such as Intentional Modelling could provide a template for providers of
undergraduate and graduate nurses' training to develop education packages for clinical
leadership skills development.

Conclusion
When viewed through a clinical lens the notion of clinical leadership is highly relevant to
nurses because of its strong links to the delivery of direct, evidenced based care to
consumers. A strength of this research relates to

identifying the attributes and

characteristics of nurses deemed clinical leaders by nurses working in mental health. This
increases the relevance and credibility of the findings to nurses working in mental health.
This thesis brings additional insights on the way clinicians in mental health nursing use a
process or framework of Intentional Modelling to develop skills for clinical leadership. The
influence clinical leadership has on retention and recruitment into mental health nursing
has been highlighted, an important finding for mental health nursing given the difficulties in
attracting new graduates into the profession.

Intentional Modelling presents a structured approach to considering the development of
clinical leaders, to that of programs examining leadership through a more traditional
managerial lens. While the findings could be considered useful across a range of nursing
specialties it is the clinically driven process that will resonate most clearly with nurses
working in mental health. Highlighting the positive impact on consumer outcomes and other
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nurses helps in reinforcing the importance of understanding how clinical leaders develop
their skills and if the process is one that can be duplicated. Intentional Modelling may
provide a framework for this process and could also provide emerging clinical leaders with a
deeper understanding of the characteristics and attributes they should develop in order to
fulfil their leadership potential within the clinical setting.
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Appendix 1 Participant information and Consent Form (staff)

niversity
AUSTRALIA

Plain English Statement and Consent Form: Clinical Staff

•

Full Project Title: Identifying the characteristics required by clinical leaders in mental health nursing
and how they are developed
Principal Researchers: Gary Ennis, Professor Brenda Happell, Marc Broadbent
Introduction
You are invited to take part in this research project. Philip Dunn and Shirley Jennings indicated that
you may be interested in participating in this research. This is because you are currently working as a
mental health nurse and have been part of your current team for at least 12 months. The research
project aims to identify the characteristics of effective clinical leaders in mental health nursing. We
want to get practising mental health nurses perceptions and experiences of clinical leadership.
This Participant Information and Consent Form tells you about the research project. It explains what is
involved to help you decide if you want to take part.
Please read this information carefully. Ask questions about anything that you don't understand or
want to know more about. Before deciding whether or not to take part, you might want to talk about it
with a relative, friend or your local health worker.
Participation in this research is voluntary. If you don't wish to take part, you don't have to.
If you decide you want to take part in the research project, you may be asked to sign the consent
section. By signing it you are telling us that you:
have talked to the researcher and have had your questions answered satisfactorily;
understand what you have read;
consent to take part in the research project;
You will be given a copy of this Participant Information form to keep.
2. What is the purpose of this research project?
The aim of the project is to explore mental health nurses opinions and experiences of clinical
leadership and to understand how clinical leaders in mental health nursing are developed. Although a
significant amount of literature looks at leadership it does so from a management perspective. This
research intends to focus on clinical leadership - how it is developed and what it means to mental
health nurses.
The research will involve interviewing registered nurses working in mental health who work at Barwon
Health. The researcher has no direct links with Barwon Health and is carrying out this study as part of
a research higher degree with CQUniversity. The research is funded by CQUniversity.
The results of this research will be used by the researcher Gary Ennis to obtain a Master's Degree.
The findings will also be released as journal papers and conference presentations.
3. What does participation in this research project involve?
Procedures
Your participation in this study involves meeting with the researcher for a 30-50 minute interview on
clinical leadership. The interview will be at a time that is suitable for you and at a location in or near to
your workplace that is convenient for you. Interviews will be recorded using a digital audio recorder. A
copy of the completed research will be made available at the end of the study in the form of a
summary of the findings.
Reimbursement
You will be not be paid for your participation in this study.
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4. What are the possible benefits?
It is intended that the information on the characteristics of effective clinical leaders will provide
guidance to aid the development of the next generation of clinical leaders. This may have significant
implications for areas such as undergraduate and postgraduate curriculum development. As research
continues to establish stronger links between effective nursing leadership and positive outcomes for
patients more attention is likely to be focused on the importance of effective clinical leadership.
As the first known study to examine the development of peer identified clinical leaders in mental
health nursing, the research will contribute to and expand the evidence base on an area of mental
health nursing practice that is poorly addressed in current peer reviewed publications. This research
will contribute to the evidence-base on clinical leadership in mental health nursing, raise the profile of
clinical leadership in nursing, and enable a deeper understanding of how clinical leaders, who directly
affect outcomes for patients, are developed.

5. What are the possible risks?
There are no known risks associated with participation in this research or from being associated with
participation in this research other than the risk of the inconvenience of giving up your time. However,
as indicated, you can choose the timing and location of the interview. However if you become upset or
distressed as a result of your participation in the research, the researcher is able to advise on
appropriate supports that are available.
6. Do I have to take part in this research project?
Participation in this research project is voluntary. If you do not wish to take part, you do not have to. If
you do consent to participate you can change your mind and withdraw at any time prior to the
arranged interview with the researcher. Once the interview has taken place it will not be possible to
withdraw, as the information given by you is then non-identifiable.
Your decision on whether to take part or not, or to take part and then withdraw, will not in any way
affect your relationship with the researcher or Barwon Health.
7. How willi be informed of the final results of this research project?
A summary of the outcomes of the research will be available to all participants upon completion of the
study. The researcher will email to a blind circulation list an electronic copy of the summary to all
participants. CQUniversity will be furnished with a full copy of the final results. The final results and
summary are expected to be available in October 2016.
8. What will happen to information about me?
Any information obtained for the purpose of this research project that can identify you will be treated
as confidential and securely stored. It will be disclosed only with your permission, or as permitted by
law. The data that is collected will quickly become non-identifiable and the only information
specifically attributable to you in relation to the research is the fact that you have participated. The
data will be kept in a secure filing cabinet for 5 years after the final publication of the findings of the
research with access limited to the researchers involved in this project. At the end of this 5 year
period the data will be destroyed.
In any publication and/or presentation, information will be provided in such a way that you cannot be
identified. No specific details of the site where the study was carried out will be disclosed.
9. Can I access research information kept about me?
Information collected about you will at some point not be able to be identified once the identifying
information has been removed. The information will become non-identifiable once it is collected.
Access to information about you after this point will not be possible.
10. Is this research project approved?
The ethical aspects of this research project have been approved by the Human Research Ethics
Committee of Barwon Health.
This project will be carried out according to the National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human
Research (2007) produced by the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia. This
statement has been developed to protect the interests of people who agree to participate in human
research studies.
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11. Who can I contact?
The person you may need to contact will depend on the nature of your query. Therefore, please note
the following:
For further information or appointments:
If you want any further information concerning this project or if you have any problems which may be
related to your involvement in the project (for example, feelings of distress), you can contact the
principal researcher on 0438054029 or g.ennis@cqu.edu.au or any of the following people:
Brenda Happell on 0749306971 or b.happell@cqu.edu.au
Marc Broadbent on 0754407018 or m.broadbent@cqu.edu.au
For complaints:
If you have any complaints about any aspect of the project, the way it is being conducted or any
questions about being a research participant in general, then you may contact:
Name: CQUniversity HREC Secretary
Position: HREC Secretary
Telephone: 0749232603
Email: ethics@cqu.edu.au
12. Consent
I have read, or have had this document read to me in a language that I understand, and I understand
the purposes, procedures and risks of this research project as described within it.
I have had an opportunity to ask questions and I am satisfied with the answers I have received.
I freely agree to participate in this research project, as described.
I understand that I will be given a copy of the Information sheet to keep.
Participant's name (printed)
.
Signature
Date
Declaration by researcher*: I have given a verbal explanation of the research project, its procedures
and risks and I believe that the participant has understood that explanation.
Researcher's name (printed)
.
S~na~ffi

Da~

Note: All parties signing the consent section must date their own signature

If you wish to receive a copy of the summary of findings please nominate a postal or email address
where they can be sent to
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Appendix 2 Participant Information and Consent Form (clinical leaders)

niversity
AUSTRALIA

Plain English Statement and Consent Form: Clinical Leaders

•

Full Project Title: Identifying the characteristics required by clinical leaders in mental health nursing
and how they are developed
Principal Researchers: Gary Ennis, Professor Brenda Happell, Marc Broadbent
1. Introduction
You are invited to take part in this research project. You have been identified by your peers as
someone who has the characteristics of an effective clinical leader. This research is interested in
understanding how you developed these characteristics and in getting your thoughts and experiences
on clinical leadership.
This Participant Information and Consent Form tells you about the research project. It explains what is
involved to help you decide if you want to take part.
Please read this information carefully. Ask questions about anything that you don't understand or
want to know more about. Before deciding whether or not to take part, you might want to talk about it
with a relative, friend or your local health worker.
Participation in this research is voluntary. If you don't wish to take part, you don't have to.
If you decide you want to take part in the research project, you may be asked to sign the consent
section. By signing it you are telling us that you:
have talked to the researcher and have had your questions answered satisfactorily;
understand what you have read;
consent to take part in the research project;
You will be given a copy of this Participant Information form to keep
2. What is the purpose of this research project?
The aim of the project is to explore mental health nurses opinions and experiences of clinical
leadership and to understand how clinical leaders in mental health nursing are developed. Although a
significant amount of literature looks at leadership it does so from a management perspective. This
research intends to focus on clinical leadership - how it is developed and what it means to mental
health nurses.
The research will involve interviewing registered nurses working in mental health who work at Barwon
Health. The researcher has no direct links with Barwon Health and is carrying out this study as part of
a research higher degree with CQUniversity. The research is funded by CQUniversity.
The results of this research will be used by the researcher Gary Ennis to obtain a Master's Degree.
The findings will also be released as journal papers and conference presentations.
3. What does participation in this research project involve?
Procedures
Your participation in this study involves meeting with the researcher for a 30-50 minute interview on
clinical leadership. The interview will be at a time that is suitable for you and at a location in or near to
your workplace that is convenient for you. Interviews will be recorded using a digital audio recorder. A
copy of the completed research will be made available at the end of the study in the form of a
summary of the findings.
Reimbursement
You will be not be paid for your participation in this study.
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4. What are the possible benefits?
It is intended that the information on the characteristics of effective clinical leaders will provide
guidance to aid the development of the next generation of clinical leaders. This may have significant
implications for areas such as undergraduate and postgraduate curriculum development. As research
continues to establish stronger links between effective nursing leadership and positive outcomes for
patients more attention is likely to be focused on the importance of effective clinical leadership.
As the first known study to examine the development of peer identified clinical leaders in mental
health nursing, the research will contribute to and expand the evidence base on an area of mental
health nursing practice that is poorly addressed in current peer reviewed publications. This research
will contribute to the evidence-base on clinical leadership in mental health nursing, raise the profile of
clinical leadership in nursing, and enable a deeper understanding of how clinical leaders, who directly
affect outcomes for patients, are developed.

5. What are the possible risks?
There are no known risks associated with participation in this research or from being associated with
participation in this research other than the risk of the inconvenience of giving up your time. However,
as indicated, you can choose the timing and location of the interview. However if you become upset or
distressed as a result of your participation in the research, the researcher is able to advise on
appropriate supports that are available.
6. Do I have to take part in this research project?
Participation in this research project is voluntary. If you do not wish to take part, you do not have to. If
you do consent to participate you can change your mind and withdraw at any time prior to the
arranged interview with the researcher. Once the interview has taken place it will not be possible to
withdraw, as the information given by you is then non-identifiable.
Your decision on whether to take part or not, or to take part and then withdraw, will not in any way
affect your relationship with the researcher or Barwon Health.
7. How willi be informed of the final results of this research project?
A summary of the outcomes of the research will be available to all participants upon completion of the
study. The researcher will email to a blind circulation list an electronic copy of the summary to all
participants. CQUniversity will be furnished with a full copy of the final results. The final results and
summary are expected to be available in October 2016.
8. What will happen to information about me?
Any information obtained for the purpose of this research project that can identify you will be treated
as confidential and securely stored. It will be disclosed only with your permission, or as permitted by
law. The data that is collected will quickly become non-identifiable and the only information
specifically attributable to you in relation to the research is the fact that you have participated. The
data will be kept in a secure filing cabinet for 5 years after the final publication of the findings of the
research with access limited to the researchers involved in this project. At the end of this 5 year
period the data will be destroyed.
In any publication and/or presentation, information will be provided in such a way that you cannot be
identified. No specific details of the site where the study was carried out will be disclosed .
. 9. Can I access research information kept about me?
Information collected about you will at some point not be able to be identified once the identifying
information has been removed. The information will become non-identifiable once it is collected.
Access to information about you after this point will not be possible.
10. Is this research project approved?
The ethical aspects of this research project have been approved by the Human Research Ethics
Committee of Barwon Health.
This project will be carried out according to the National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human
Research (2007) produced by the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia. This
statement has been developed to protect the interests of people who agree to participate in human
research studies.
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11. Who can I contact?
The person you may need to contact will depend on the nature of your query. Therefore, please note
the following:

For further information or appointments:
If you want any further information concerning this project or if you have any problems which may be
related to your involvement in the project (for example, feelings of distress), you can contact the
principal researcher on 0438054029 or g.ennis@cqu.edu.au or any of the following people:
Brenda Happell on 0749306971 or b.happell@cqu.edu.au
Marc Broadbent on 07 54407018 or m.broadbent@cqu.edu.au
For complaints:
If you have any complaints about any aspect of the project, the way it is being conducted or any
questions about being a research participant in general, then you may contact:
Name: CQUniversity HREC Secretary
Position: HREC Secretary
Telephone: 0749232603
Email: ethics@cqu.edu.au
12. Consent
I have read, or have had this document read to me in a language that I understand, and I understand
the purposes, procedures and risks of this research project as described within it.
I have had an opportunity to ask questions and I am satisfied with the answers I have received.
I freely agree to participate in this research project, as described.
I understand that I will be given a copy of the Information sheet to keep.
Participant's name (printed)
.
Signature
Date
Declaration by researcher*: I have given a verbal explanation of the research project, its procedures
and risks and I believe that the participant has understood that explanation.
Researcher's name (printed)
.
S~na~re

Da~

Note: All parties signing the consent section must date their own signature

If you wish to receive a copy of the summary of findings please nominate a postal or email address
where they can be sent to
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Appendix 3 Barwon Health Human Research and Ethics Committee Approval

January 2012
Dear Mr Ennis
Study title:
Identifying characteristics of clinical leaders in mental health nursing
and how they are developed
Barwon Health reference: Protocol number: Research Team:

11/119
vl- 26/10/2011
Prof Brenda Happell, Mr Marc Broadbent
Thank you for submitting the above for our consideration. Your project was
approved by the Research Review Committee (RRC), subcommittee to the
Barwon Health Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC) as negligible risk
as stated in the National Statement section 2.1.7 in which there is no
foreseeable risk of harm or discomfort or any foreseeable risk is no more
than inconvenience.
This approval will be forwarded to the HREC for endorsement at
the upcoming meeting. In the interim, however, you may start the
project from the date of this letter.
The site to which this approval pertains includes: Barwon Health
Please note that in addition to the HREC approval, site specific
authorisation is required at all sites participating in the project
before the project commences. Please submit the signed SSA or
Module 6 together with this letter to the Research Governance
Officer/ site delegate for authorisation. This applies to each site
participating in the study under the auspices of this approval.
Your obligations under this approval include notifying the
Committee of any intent to deviate from the approved protocol
and of the occurrence of any untoward events.
It is now your responsibility to undertake the following:

1.

To inform the relevant personnel of this approval

2.

To ensure, if applicable, that accurate documentation of the
consent process is recorded in the participant's Barwon
Health history and that a mQY of the participant information
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and consent form is also placed in the Barwon Health history.
3.

To advise the Committee, in writing, of any changes and
the rationale for the changes you wish to make to the
running of the project, including extending beyond the
anticipated completion date or any discontinuation prior to
the expected date.

4.

To advise the Committee, in writing, of any adverse events that impact
upon the site

5.

To supply written annual reports on the anniversary of
your approval advising of the progress of the project and
a final report advising of completion

6.

Please note: Research projects to be undertaken at private institutions
are not covered by the Barwon Health Medical Malpractice Policy.
Inthe case of medical research, care should betaken to ensure
that the Investigator's medical insurance policy is current and the
institute in which the research isconducted is adequately
insured. It is the responsibility ofthe investigatorto ensure
adequate coverage inthe event of litigation.

Please note that template forms for reporting changes to the project
and annual reports may be obtained from the Barwon Health website
http://www.barwonhealth.org au/research/default.aspx
Barwon Health may conduct an audit of your project at any time.
Should you require any further information concerning the Committee's
approval of your research or have any concerns regarding the reporting
requirements please contact the Office for Research, on 5226 7920.
Finally, in all future correspondence regarding your study please
quote the Barwon Health reference number and full title of your
research project.
On behalf of the Committee, best wishes for your project.

Yours SinCerej

-}2t;K(A~
MARY LO
HATTERTON, Pharm D
Chair Research Review Committee

123

Appendix 4 Central Queensland University Human Research Ethics Committee
Reciprocal Approval

Secreta/}', Human ResearchEthicsCammlttee
Ph: 0749232603
Fax: 0749232600
Email: ethlcs@cqu.edu.au

Mr Gary Ennis
185 Cooper Street
Epping VIC 3076
18 January 2012
Dear Mr Ennis
HUMAN RESEARCH ETHICS COMMITTEEETHICAL APPROVAL PROJECT: H12/01-004
IDENTIFYING THECHARACTERISTICS OFCLINICAL LEADERS IN MENTAL HEALTH NURSING
AND HOW THEY ARE DEVELOPED
The Human Research Ethics Committee is an approved institutional ethics committee
constituted in accord with guidelines formulated by the National Health and Medical
Research Council (NHMRC) and governed by policies and procedures consistent with
principles as contained in publications such as the joint Universities Australia and NHMRC

Australian Code for the Responsible Conduct of Research.
On 18 January 2012, the Chair of the Human Research Ethics Committee of CQUniversity
considered this project, under the provisions of chapter 5.3 of the National Statement
(minimising duplication of ethical review). The project has received prior approval from the
Barwon Health HREC (Reference number 11/119, Protocol numbervl-26/10/2011).
It is advised that CQUniversity HREC accepts this determination, and hereby extends full
clearance as a CQUniverslty project (Project Number H12/01-004) please quote this number
In all dealings with the Committee. The period of ethics approval will be from 18 January
2012 to 7 October 2016.
The standard conditions of approval for this research project are that:
(a) you conduct the research project strictly in accordance with the proposal submitted
and granted ethics approval, including any amendments required to be made to the
proposal by the Human ResearchEthics Committee;
(b) you advise the Human Research Ethics Committee (email: ethics@cqu.edu.au)
Immediately If any complaints are made, or expressions of concern are raised,or any
other Issue In relation to the project which may warrant review of ethics approval of
the project: (A written report detailing the adverse occurrence or unforeseen event

must be submitted to the Committee Chair within one working dayafterthe event.)
(c) you make submission to the Human Research Ethics Committee for approval of any
proposed variations or modifications to the approved project before making any
such changes;

Central Queensland Untversltj-

Page J of2
cnicos Provider Codes: QLD. 00219C, NSW. 0131 SF,VIC. 01624D
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(d) you provide the Human Research Ethics Committee with a written "Annual Report"
on each anniversary date of approval (for projects of greater than 12 months) and
"Final Report" by no later than one (1) month after the approval expiry date; (A copy

of the reporting proformasmay be obtainedfrom the Human Research Ethics
Committee Secretary, Sue Evans pleasecontactat the telephone oremailgiven on
thefirst page.)
(e) if the research project is discontinued, you advise the Committee in writing within
five (5) working days of the discontinuation;
(f) A copy of the Statement of Findings Is provided to the Human Research Ethics
Committee when it is forwarded to participants.
Please note that failure to comply with the conditions of approval and the National
Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research may result in withdrawal of approval for
the project.
You are required to advise the Secretary in writing within five (5) working days ifthls project
does not proceed for any reason. In the event that you require an extension of ethics
approval for this project, please make written application in advance of the end-date of this
approval. The research cannot continue beyond the end date of approval unless the
Committee has granted an extension of ethics approval. Extensions of approval cannot be
granted retrospectively. Should you need an extension but not apply for this before the
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Appendix 5 Semi-Structured Interview Guide

HREC Application Number 11/119 Interview Questions

There are two phases to the study. In the 1st phase the researcher will interview clinical
staff who have consented to participate in the study. The focus of these interviews will
be on their experiences of clinical leadership in Mental Health Nursing and also to ask
them to identify any Mental Health Nurses that they work with who they believe are
effective clinical leaders.
In the 2nd phase the researcher will interview identified clinical leaders who have
consented to participate in the study. The focus of these interviews will be on their
experiences of clinical leadership, skill development and their thoughts and opinions on
how the characteristics associated with effective clinical leaders are formed.
The questions for phase one are:
1. Can you think of anyone that you have worked with during your nursing career
that you have considered an effective clinical leader?
2. What in your opinion made them an effective clinical leader?
3. Why do you think these attributes or characteristics are important for a clinical
leader?
4. Is there any Mental Health Nurse that you currently work with that you think is
an effective clinical leader?
5. Why do you think this person is an effective clinical leader?

The questions for phase two are:
1. What attributes or characteristics do you think are important for effective
clinical leadership?
2. Can you give me a brief overview of your career and professional development to
date?
3. What do you believe have been the key influences on your clinical leadership
skills or style?
4. Do you consider yourself an effective clinical leader? Why?
5. What, given your experience of clinical leadership, do you think we need to do to
develop future effective clinical leaders?
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